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GREAT HOLLAND RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION
MINUTES
of the MEETING on
 SATURDAY 16th January 2016 at 10.30am in the Village Hall
1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Wendy and Jim Drake, David Martin, Birgitta Fletcher-Tomenius, Chris Keston, David Bavister, Mrs Hosking, Judith Little and David Masters.
2. Minutes of the Meeting of 3rd October 2015
These had been published in the Village Voice magazine and were accepted as a true record.
3. Matters Arising from the Minutes
There were no matters arising.

4. PCSO Report
PCSO Michele Diss again kindly attended, to report on matters which had been brought to the PCSOs’ attention since the last meeting.  Thankfully there was not a lot to mention.

On 3rd October 2015 a motor vehicle was stolen from Kirby Road.  The vehicle was recovered and seized for forensic examination.  No update as yet.

In October there was criminal damage to the street name plate in Hamilton Road, which had been removed and cut in half.

On October 18th Travellers set up an unauthorised encampment on the Marshes.  This was the same group which regularly appears in Clacton.

On 17th November Pork Lane was blocked by a fallen tree.  Highways attended and removed the obstruction.

On 28th November it was reported that eggs had been thrown at a car in Rectory Road.  No one was caught.

On 30th November there was an RTA in Little Clacton Road. The car lost control and ended up in a ditch, but there were no injuries.
Also on 30th November, a confused elderly male was reported as having knocked on a door in Little Clacton Road; he was later found to have gone missing from a Clacton Care Home.

On 3rd December a car was reported as having pulled into the driveway of Hodgnells Farm, the driver of which purported to be lost and looking for the A12!

On 19th December there was an attempted theft from a milk float at 2am in the morning, but nothing was stolen.
Lastly, on 6 January 2016 there was a non-injury RTA in Kirby Road.
A member also mentioned to PCSO Diss that there are unlit Crossing Island signs at the junction of Halstead Road and Frinton Road, plus another in Elmtree Avenue, that are a serious danger to motor vehicles, especially at night.  Despite these being reported, nothing had been done to date. PCSO Diss will email the Highways Department in an attempt to get these repaired. 

A resident also mentioned the serious state of potholes in Pork Lane, where a number of cars have been damaged and horses injured because the potholes are so deep.  Also, the signage stating the height of the railway line has been knocked down and not repaired or replaced.  Councillor Bucke will contact the Highways Department in the hope that they will repair them as soon as possible. Councillor Bucke also stated that despite his repeated requests for signage, potholes, etc, to be repaired, he is being ignored by the Council and has been asked by them not to write regarding such matters. A resident suggested that we as an Association should invite our County Councillor along to our next meeting to answer questions regarding these matters, and why they are not being responded to.  It was noted that the Association would invite the County Councillor along to our meeting in May.
5. Planning Report
Ray Enever, Chairman of Kirby Residents Association, attended the meeting to update us on the pending Planning Inquiry regarding the proposal to build 240 houses off Halstead Road, and on the additional 220 plus houses that may also come up for development in other areas of Kirby Cross.  The Inquiry has only been called because of the number of objections to the Halstead Road development by local people.  Ray has asked for Great Holland residents’ assistance in objecting to the proposals when they go to Inquiry, which may be as soon as the end of March this year. Ray stated that he needs additional evidence to support the objections already lodged; he especially needs evidence from local residents who have not been able to get their child into a local school due to lack of available places, especially Kirby Primary and Hamford Primary Schools.  The developer is claiming that there is space available within these schools for children of any new residents of this development.  Ray is also looking for residents of areas other than Kirby Cross to speak to the Inspector when he visits, to put forward their objections personally.
Kirby Residents Association would welcome letters of objection to the development from residents of Great Holland, Kirby le Soken, Frinton, Walton and Holland on Sea, lodging their objections to the massive amount of building which would result in Kirby Cross joining up with Kirby le Soken and the green gap between the two totally disappearing. Letters should be written to the Planning Inspector in Bristol; however, since the address of the Inspector was not available at the meeting Ray said they could be sent to him or via Hazel Martin or Louise Goodwin, who will ensure that they get sent on to the correct department.  Points to raise within such letters are
a) what infrastructure will be put in place to support such a massive amount of building? New houses have been built in Kirby for years – Bemerton Gardens, Woburn Avenue, Buckfast Avenue and also Freituna Estate, which stretches almost to Kirby le Soken now.  Kirby cannot sustain any more building on this scale, and lack of infrastructure is a paramount argument against it.
b) Habitat assessments have not been carried out: no one knows the extent of the wildlife such development will destroy without such surveys being undertaken.
c) A major worry is also that the developer is proposing that traffic lights should be installed at the junction of Holland Road, Thorpe Road and Frinton Road.  Anyone who knows this area will be only too aware of the chaos that this would cause, not only in the summer months but at all times of the year.

d) No one seems to have thought about the effects such development will have on the area of natural outstanding beauty known as Hamford Water, and drainage systems, surface water, highways and increased traffic can only have a detrimental effect on such an area. 
At the moment there is no date or venue for the enquiry; however, as stated earlier, it is expected to be quite soon, perhaps as early as March 2016.  It was noted that objections can also be lodged via the TDC website, where there is a direct link to the Planning Inspector’s department in Bristol.
The second matter of concern is the approval of outline planning permission to build in the front garden of The Cottage, Church Lane, Great Holland.  The major reason for concern here is the way in which permission was granted: there were many objections lodged against this development, all setting out valid planning reasons for rejection of the proposal.  The decision for approval was made by the full Planning Committee (as GHRA had called for it to be decided by Committee rather than by the Planning Officer alone), and the Planning Officer’s report recommended acceptance but made no mention of the objections, or to the nature of the objections, received against the development, just as he had made no mention of the many objections received regarding the Halstead Road development when it came before Committee. The Planning Committee and Officers passed the proposal without any reference to the objections lodged.
The Chairman suggested that we as an Association pass a formal resolution regarding this matter, in an attempt to change the Planning Committee’s approach to planning objections and register our view that such objections should not be ignored. A resident stated that it should be a Planning Committee Member’s duty to read such objections before making any planning decision.  The other major concern regarding the passing of this application is that it was rejected by Frinton and Walton Town Council; however, this fact was not discussed at the Planning meeting either.
The Chairman proposed that we as an Association pass the resolution and send a copy individually to all members of the Planning Committee plus other higher ranking officers.  The resolution was seconded by Denys Strich and was passed unanimously by the members present at the meeting.

6. Treasurer’s Report
Prior to the meeting the balance in the bank account stood at £2,772.00, and there was a cash float held of £97.00.  At the end of last year membership stood at a total of 108 households; however now, at the start of the New Year, with membership due for renewal at the meeting, membership stood at 55 households, 15 of which had paid by standing order.  Membership fees will be collected again at the AGM, on 14th May 2016.  Should anyone wish to set up a standing order they can do so by contacting Denys Strich at The Warren, Church Lane.
7. The Ship Inn (The Manor)
The Chairman had asked the owners of The Manor to address the Meeting but they were unable to attend.  However, a message was received saying that renovations were going ahead quickly and that Olivia and her husband, who will run the pub, hope to move into the Manor shortly.  There is no firm opening date as yet but it was hoped that the pub will reopen in March or at least by Easter.
A member questioned why the pub had been renamed.  The owners felt that a change of name was needed because of several other pubs named The Ship in the area, and also, in effect, that their business model required a change of image.
8. Pork Lane Parking
Sandra Mooney mentioned that cars parking in Pork Lane very close to the junction with the main road pose real problems for people turning into the lane, and also for residents at the end of the Lane trying to turn into their own driveways. The Chairman asked the PCSO

whether this was an issue which could be looked into by the police. It was believed that the law was that there should be no parking within 10 yards of a junction.  Cllr Bucke mentioned that cars are being sold from premises opposite the Pork Lane junction, and could be the reason for people parking so close to the junction whilst they inspect cars; he is looking into this matter at present.
9. Date. Time and Venue of next Meeting
The next meeting of the Great Holland Residents Association will be the Annual General Meeting, which will be held on Saturday 14th May 2016 at 10.30am in the Village Hall.
10. Any Other Business
A. Tendring Residents Lobby Group (TRLG).  
Linda O’Reilly spoke about the TRLG, which is an organisation set up with Ray Enever’s support for Residents Associations in the area to come together as one group, as issues affecting one village can affect all the others in the area – e.g. planning issues which can lead to increased volume of traffic area wide.  It was set up so that representatives from each Residents Association could meet and let other groups know what is happening in their own area and find out what is happening in other areas.  Originally Douglas Carswell, the local MP, was involved, but he dropped out as he felt it should not be a politically led group. TRLG is presently led by Alan Eldred from Frinton Residents Association, who is extremely effective, and Linda has been the GHRA representative on this group; however, she is no longer able to continue to represent GHRA as the meetings are now going to be on the third Wednesday of the month, in the evening, when she has other commitments.  Linda asked if anyone would be willing to take over as GHRA representative (or perhaps two people to share the position).  The meetings are held at the Yacht Club in Mill Lane, Walton on the Naze.  Linda has a list of the dates of future meetings and minutes of past meetings, if anyone is interested in taking her place. There were no volunteers, but Ray Enever said he would keep GHRA informed of what went on at meetings if nobody stepped forward.  The appeal for a volunteer will be mentioned in The Village Voice magazine, which will be printed and distributed shortly and will reach everyone in the village, but if no one comes forward then we will take up Ray Enever’s kind offer. The Chairman made a heartfelt appeal for someone to consider taking up this role.
B. The Queen’s 90th Birthday

Sue Jenkins mentioned that it is hoped to arrange an afternoon tea in the Village Hall to mark the Queen’s 90th birthday; this will take place on either the 4th or 5th of June.  It is hoped to put together a Committee to help organise this, and if anyone is interested in helping then please can they let either Sue or Sandra Mooney know.
C. Position of Secretary

The Chairman informed the Meeting that the position of Secretary to the Association will become vacant at the AGM, as Louise Goodwin and Hazel Martin are relinquishing the joint position as from that Meeting, and appealed for a volunteer to take up this post (or two volunteers to share the post as has been done for the past two years).  The Chairman pointed out the difficulties of continuing with the Residents Association without a Secretary.
11.
Vote of thanks for providers of the Raffle Prizes.

Hazel Martin gave a vote of thanks to Louise Goodwin for organising and running the raffle at 

each GHRA Meeting and also for providing raffle prizes.  Donations of raffle prizes are always welcome from members and the money raised contributes to GHRA funds.

The Meeting closed at 11.45 am.
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